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Claire King  Consultant in Public Health   Cumbria County Council 

01 September 2021 

Dear Early Years Managers and Childminders,

I am writing in light of changes made to national policies on self-isolation and to provide information on how this will affect nurseries and childminders.

CHANGES TO NATIONAL SELF-ISOLATION GUIDANCE

From 16 August, the Government has said that people aged under 18 years and 6 months or who are fully vaccinated will no longer be legally required to isolate if they are a close contact of someone with COVID-19. Instead, these people will be advised (but not legally required) to get a PCR test unless they have had a positive PCR test in the previous 90 days. 

Regardless of age or vaccination status, anyone who develops any of the three main COVID-19 symptoms
 must get a PCR test as soon as possible and isolate until the result is available. People who get a positive PCR test must continue to isolate as usual. 

Some likely scenarios are described below along with additional advice. Also sent with this letter is further information, which I hope you will find useful.

	From 1 September 2021, if you have any queries in relation to COVID-19:

Please email the Cumbria County Council Education IPC team: EducationIPC@cumbria.gov.uk The team are available Monday – Friday 9am – 5pm

From 1 September 2021, IF YOU HAVE ANY POSITIVE CASES OF COVID-19 IN YOUR SETTING:

Please complete the case notification / outbreak assessment form sent with this letter and email it securely to EducationIPC@cumbria.gov.uk 

(you no longer need to call the Cumbria County Council COVID-19 call centre)

For urgent advice at weekends, you can contact the DfE COVID-19 helpline on 0800 046 8687.             Open Saturday / Sunday 10am – 6pm


· A child or staff member has a positive test for COVID-19

· Please follow the relevant flow chart sent with this letter.

· The child or staff member should isolate at home until 10 days after their symptoms started or, if they had no symptoms, the date the PCR test was taken.
· A letter template for use with the parents / carers of children who have tested positive, close contacts and wider members of the positive cases group / class has been sent along with this letter.

· If the positive case is a member of staff, please call the Self-Isolation Service Hub on 020 3743 6715 as soon as you are made aware that any of their workers have tested positive.

You will need to provide the 8-digit NHS Test and Trace Account ID (sometimes referred to as a CTAS number) of the person who tested positive, alongside the names of co-workers identified as close contacts. This will ensure that all workplace contacts are registered with NHS Test and Trace and can receive the necessary public health advice, including the support available to help people to self-isolate where required.

· A child or staff member has symptoms of COVID-19

· Please follow the relevant flow chart sent with this letter.

· The child or staff member should get a PCR test and isolate until the result is available.

· A child is unwell with signs of an infection but does not have symptoms of COVID-19

· As COVID-19 restrictions have been lifted, we expect to see a number of viral infections circulating this autumn and winter. Durations of exclusion for specific symptoms or diseases can be found in the Exclusion Table in PHE’s health protection in schools and other childcare facilities guidance. In particular, children who have had vomiting or diarrhoea should be excluded from the setting whilst symptomatic and for 48 hours after the last symptoms. For illnesses not listed in the table, please encourage parents to be sensible and not send their child into the setting unless the child is well enough to attend. 
We are also seeing higher rates of Respiratory syncytial virus (RSV) than normal. This is generally a mild illness but can cause bronchiolitis in very young children. Please be aware of the signs and symptoms to look out for.  
If a child is a close contact of a positive COVID-19 case (especially if the positive case is a household member) and the child is unwell, but does not have one of the three main symptoms, please encourage their parent or carer to get them a PCR test.
· A staff member is unwell with signs of infection but does not have symptoms of COVID-19

· As COVID-19 restrictions have been lifted, we expect to see a number of viral infections circulating this autumn and winter. 

Staff should only attend work in well enough to do so. Durations of exclusion for specific symptoms or diseases can be found in the Exclusion Table in PHE’s health protection in schools and other childcare facilities guidance. In particular, staff who have had vomiting or diarrhoea should be excluded from the setting whilst symptomatic and for 48 hours after the last symptoms. 

If a member of staff is a close contact of a positive COVID-19 case and is unwell, but does not have one of the three main symptoms, please encourage them to get a PCR test. 

Strongly advise all staff to self-test using lateral flow devices at least twice a week.

· A staff member is a close contact of someone with COVID-19 (includes household contacts)

· If the staff member identified as a close contact is fully vaccinated, aged under 18 years and 6 months, or otherwise exempt they do not need to isolate. Please advise the staff member that they can get a PCR test (if they book the test online, when asked ‘why are you getting a test?’ they should tick the box that says ‘I am a close contact of a confirmed case’). They do not need to isolate whilst awaiting the test result. If the staff member has tested positive for COVID-19 via PCR within the past 90 days, they should not get another PCR unless they develop symptoms.
Close contacts are also advised to “wear a face covering in enclosed spaces and limit close contact (i.e. within 2 metres) with other people, especially with anyone who is clinically extremely vulnerable.”
 This will not always be possible in educational settings, but should be considered wherever possible, for example a childminder is not expected to keep 2 metres distance from the children they care for, but they can consider wearing a face covering when in contact with parents & carers. Other protective actions such as ventilation and regular hand washing should also be strictly implemented when close contacts are in the setting. Any staff identified as a close contact should be strongly advised to self-test at least twice a week with a lateral flow device. Close contacts may want to consider increasing the frequency of self-testing to daily if enough tests are available (especially if they are a household contact of a positive case).
· If the staff member is not fully vaccinated, they will need to isolate as normal. People who have recently had COVID-19 are not exempt from isolation. If you would like further advice, please contact the Education IPC team via email: EducationIPC@cumbria.gov.uk 
· A child is a close contact of someone with COVID-19 (includes household contacts)

· The child will not be required to isolate.  
· For children aged under 5 years they will only be advised to get a PCR test by NHS Test & Trace if the person with COVID-19 is someone who lives in the same household (so children under 5 who are contacts of someone with COVID-19 in a nursery will not be advised to get a PCR test). 

· A letter template for use with the parents / carers of children who are identified as close contacts of a positive case in the setting has been sent along with this letter. Please note, you are no longer expected to specifically identify close contacts, but the letter template is available to use if you would like to.
· Someone living in a household that is used as a childminding business tests positive for COVID-19 or has symptoms of COVID-19.

· The person with symptoms or positive test must self-isolate.

· As with any other household, people from other households may not enter the house except in emergency situations. This means that the household cannot be used as a childminding business during the period of self-isolation (please contact the Education IPC team if you have any questions about this).
· People living in the household who are exempt from isolation may leave the household as with any other household.

· The childminder may be eligible for support under the self-employment income support scheme
.

· A childminder who operates their business from home has a member of their household test positive, but that member of the household can stay in a second home. 

· If the person who tests positive stays in the second home from the outset and does not move between homes during their isolation period, then the main household can continue to be used as a childminding business.

· A childminder is a close contact of someone with COVID-19 (other than a member of their own household)

· If the childminder is fully vaccinated or otherwise exempt, they do not need to isolate and can continue to provide childcare in their own home. They are advised to get a PCR test (unless they have already tested positive for COVID-19 via PCR test in the past 90 days). They do not need to isolate whilst waiting for the result. 
· Even if the PCR test is negative, childminders should consider whether there are any other precautions they could take to reduce the risk of transmission if they later test positive for COVID-19. This might include doing a self-test with a lateral flow device daily for 10 days or using face coverings more often. In particular they should avoid providing care for anyone who is clinically extremely vulnerable to COVID-19. 

· If the child minder is not fully vaccinated or otherwise exempt, they will need to self-isolate as normal and will be unable to provide childcare while isolating.

· Someone living in a household that is used as a childminding business is a close contact of someone with COVID-19.
· The person who is a close contact should self-isolate, or if exempt from isolation, should get a PCR test (unless they have already tested positive for COVID-19 via PCR within the past 90 days) and take whatever extra precautions they are able to until the result is available (this may include wearing a face covering when with others, or doing daily lateral flow tests).

· The household can continue to be used as a childminding business.
	AND PLEASE MAINTAIN YOUR PREVENTATIVE SYSTEM OF CONTROLS AT ALL TIMES 

System of Controls

· Encourage everyone is the setting to wash their hands regularly with soap and water for at least 20 seconds
· Practice good respiratory hygiene – ‘catch it, bin it, kill it’ is really important
· Regularly clean hard surfaces
· Ensure rooms are well ventilated (more information on ventilation is included in APPENDIX 2 of the resource pack)
· Encourage everyone who is eligible to 
· self-test with lateral flow devices at least twice a week
· get vaccinated



	ACCESSING COVID-19 testing in CUMBRIA

Symptomatic testing and testing for close contacts 

PCR tests can be booked at any of the DHSC run sites that operate Monday – Sunday 8am – 8pm on the gov.uk website https://www.gov.uk/get-coronavirus-test 
PCR tests for home delivery can also be ordered by calling 119.  



If you have any questions, please contact the Cumbria County Council Education IPC team by emailing: Education@cumbria.gov.uk 
Yours Sincerely,
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Claire King

Consultant in Public Health 
Cumbria County Council

� Fever, a new continuous cough, or a loss of or change in smell or taste.





� Source: � HYPERLINK "https://www.gov.uk/government/news/self-isolation-removed-for-double-jabbed-close-contacts-from-16-august" �Self-isolation removed for double jabbed close contacts from 16 August - GOV.UK (www.gov.uk)�





� Further details can be found at: � HYPERLINK "https://www.gov.uk/guidance/claim-a-grant-through-the-coronavirus-covid-19-self-employment-income-support-scheme" �https://www.gov.uk/guidance/claim-a-grant-through-the-coronavirus-covid-19-self-employment-income-support-scheme� 
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